
NICHOLAS COUNTY 4-H
NEWSLETTER

Dear Nicholas County  4-H'ers,
It's the most WONDERFUL time of the year. I know you are gearing up
for Winter Break from school and looking forward to all the things the
Holiday season entails. 
We had a wonderful month of events in November from our first
Cloverbud meeting to 4-H Sewing Club working on their service project
to recycle donated fabric to create dog beds for the animal shelter.
Hopefully by the time this newsletter reaches you, you still have time
to make plans to attend the 4-H Livestock Vendor Fair at the Old
Armory Gymnasium. We have numerous vendors coming to set up, as
well as food available. Whether you are a 4-H Livestock club member
or involved in other 4-H clubs, we hope to see you there this Saturday,
November 26th. This is Shop Small Saturday so while you are out and
about visiting the stores in town, stop in and see us with your family as
well. It'll be a great opportunity to get some Christmas shopping done,
and maybe even drop a hint to the adults in your life. 
Also in this newsletter, is our SAVE THE DATE for 4-H Summer Camp
2023! The theme is TIME WARP, and we are going to be throwing it
back through the decades. So clear those schedules for the week of July
10-13 (we are camping 4 days and 3 nights this year) and be ready for a
BLAST from the PAST!
Lastly, we are filling up fast on Country Ham Projects! Get your name
quickly. I would love to see a full ham house this year. Cloverbuds, 4-
H'ers, and adults are all invited to participate. We will be getting the
contracts out soon. I can't wait to complete this project alongside you
all this year and see it ALL the way through. 
I want to wish you a very MERRY CHRISTMAS and a HAPPY NEW
YEAR! You all are the reason I love this job and I will make sure Santa
has you all on his NICE list!

Tentative dates for Project Days are below. Please watch
our Facebook for registration. These projects will make
awesome entries in the Nicholas County Fair! 
November: Basket Making- RESCHEDULED to 1/23/23

December: Baking Up a Storm 12/15
January: Country Ham 1/16
February: Lamp Making 2/8
March: Photography  3/13
April: Earth Day Recycled Projects 4/20
May: Leather Stamping 5/11

DAYS
Project

November 2022



Beginning 4-H Cooking Club 

The next meeting will be December 15th

afterschool at the Livestock Barn. This will be for

members 9-11. and will be our Baking Project Day.

Advanced Cooking Club 

Meeting December 15th from 5-6:30 p.m. at the

Livestock Barn. Please let us know if you plan to

attend by scanning the QR code below so we can

have a count on supplies needed. 
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We are looking for a leader!

If you would like to be the

volunteer for this club

please reach out to our

office@ 




Rescheduled to JANUARY 23rd. Call the 
office to register! This basket could be your

ticket to the 2023 Kentucky State Fair



LIVESTOCK CLUB

TEEN
S

December Teen Club Meeting

will be: December 16

afterschool - 4:30 p.m.

Livestock Club will be meeting every Tuesday night
at 6 p.m. at the Livestock Barn unless you are told
otherwise. 
Beginning with Skill-a-thon, then progressing to
judging. We are working to create more
opportunities for judging practice at our local
farms and will begin that in January.
To raise funds for the club, we will be hosting a
Vendor Fair during Shop Small Saturday on
November 26 at the Old Armory Gym. We would
like to see kids volunteering during the event in
shifts to spread the work load out. 

Scanning this code will
allow you to complete your
enrollment online for the

2022-23 4-H year. 

Nicholas County 4-H Sewing Club met in
November and began working on their service
project of sewing beds for NCAWS shelter
pets. During our December meetings we will be
finishing those up with padding and
coordinating with the Shelter to donate those.
Sewing Club A will meet on December 12 and
Sewing Club B will meet on December 14th.
See you there! 

SEWING CLUB

Please let us know if youPlease let us know if you
are interested in becoming aare interested in becoming a
4-H Leader or Volunteer.4-H Leader or Volunteer.  

Next MEETING:
December 13

afterschool til 4:30.
Snack and activity
materials will be

provided. 





Call our office at (859) 289-
2312 or scan this QR code to

register!



Soil tests are the only way to ensure your ground has the nutrients
it needs for the upcoming growing season, and with the current high
input costs, it could help you save money. We are encouraging
producers to submit these samples to us as early as possible this
year to ensure your results are back before you need to make your
first spring application. The University of Kentucky is down a soil
testing lab due to the Dec.10 tornado that destroyed the Research
and Education Center in Princeton. UK’s Lexington Soil Testing
Laboratory will be analyzing all samples until further notice. As
March is expected to be extremely busy, earlier submission of
samples to the lab is highly encouraged. 
Depending on what you plan to produce, you will need to take
different kinds of soil samples. Production agriculture fields, lawns,
gardens, fruit trees and ornamentals all have unique fertility and
soil pH requirements. Collect at least 10 soil cores in small areas.
Larger fields may need at least 20 soil cores. Soil samples will also
have different depths depending on the tillage system you use.
Samples from tilled areas, gardens, ornamentals and fruit trees,
should be taken at least 6 to 8 inches deep. Collect soil samples
about 4 inches deep in no-till fields and home lawns. 
Extension agents can help you collect the proper samples and may
even have sample bags and soil probes that you can use. Submit
soil samples to UK through your local extension office. Agents will
send the samples to UK for testing and can help you interpret the
results. More information on soil samples is available at the
Nicholas County office of the UK Cooperative Extension Service. 
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Upcoming Events
November 26- 4-H

Livestock Vendor Fair



December 3rd- A Carlisle
Christmas, Pancake

Breakfast, and annual
parade



January 3-4 Kentucky
Fruit and Vegetable

Conference



February 9 Kentucky Crop
Conference

Soil sample early this year

Merry Christmas to you
and yours from our

office!



Think ahead to meet winter hay needs



Calculate the number of days animals will need feed.
Weigh a random sample of bales using scales at feed mills or truck stops so you know the average
weight of your bales.
With the results of a hay test, calculate how many pounds each animal will need daily.
Determine the total amount of hay the herd will require over the winter.

Hay availability in Kentucky may be short this winter because of multiple, compounded issues. The
variability of yield, quality and number of cuttings indicate the hay supply could get tight. It is
important to protect the hay crop you have and use it wisely—that smart conservation and planning
will help make hay last longer through the winter.
 Due to weather events—droughts and floods—both hay quality and yield are down. To ensure an
adequate amount of hay, farmers should enact several measures. Store hay inside a barn, where it will
remain dry. Remember to store hay in barns that have access in all types of weather. If that is not
feasible, cover with a tarp to protect from the elements. Buy hay by the ton if possible and require
certified stamped weight.
Testing is the first step to knowing how much will be necessary to meet the nutritional needs of the
animals they feed, from horses to cattle to goats. Hay is tested primarily for crude protein, acid
detergent fiber, neutral detergent fiber, total digestible nutrients and relative feed value. Get your hay
tested by the Kentucky Department of Agriculture to determine if you need to buy additional hay. For
more information, refer to University of Kentucky Cooperative Extension Service publication
“Interpreting Forage Quality Reports,” at http://www2.ca.uky.edu/agc/pubs/id/id101/id101.pdf.
Farmers typically feed hay from mid-December until mid-March, approximately 110 days, though that
will vary due to weather, pasture conditions and the needs of different animals. To reduce waste, you
should get hay, whether round or square bales, off the ground, either by using pallets, feeders or hay
carts. Doing this will help you reduce wasted hay by almost half. If that is not possible, feed in long
rows so hay is immediately consumed, rather than leaving a round bale out for animals to pick at over
time. They will consume the center of the round bale, which has remained dry and protected, first, and
that judicious eating will greatly increase waste.
To determine hay needs:

Forward planning and good management practices will help ensure an adequate hay supply during the
winter. Because hay is a commodity, with a price that relies on supply and demand, it is unlikely that
prices decrease in the coming winter months. So, if you do not have enough, you should buy it now,
before more buyers move into the market. A tight supply, plus possible hay purchases from bordering
states, may possibly elevate what are already high prices. Straw is also likely to be expensive.
For more information, review University of Kentucky Cooperative Extension Service publication
“Quality Hay Production,” http://www.ca.uky.edu/agc/pubs/agr/agr62/agr62.pdf, or contact the
Nicholas Cooperative Extension Service.

http://www2.ca.uky.edu/agc/pubs/id/id101/id101.pdf
http://www.ca.uky.edu/agc/pubs/agr/agr62/agr62.pdf




Ways to improve hay quality

If you raise livestock, you know it is very important to feed your animals nutritious hay to keep them

healthy. You can take many practical steps to improve your hay quality.

You must first get and maintain a good forage stand. Making sure your soil has adequate nutrients is key
to getting good stands. A soil test is important, because it will let you know the nutrient levels in the soil,
so you only apply what is needed.

Your extension agent can help you learn how to effectively test your soil and can submit your samples to
one of UK’s soil testing laboratories. Agents can also help you understand the results.

Soil tests with adequate levels of phosphorus and nitrogen but low levels of potassium are becoming
common across Kentucky hay fields. Inadequate potassium can increase the amount of broomsedge, a
very undesirable forage. There may be a couple of reasons for low potassium levels. When you cut hay,
potash is removed at nearly three times the amount that phosphorus is, and the soil is not able to
replenish this nutrient to sufficient levels on its own. Repeatedly using only ‘balanced’ fertilizers like triple-
19 (19-19-19) will deplete potassium in hayfields. In tight financial times, producers may skip potash
applications to save money.

Controlling weeds at the right time and using the right herbicide will help you improve hay quality. With
many weeds, like buttercup, by the time you see the blooms, they are much harder to control. University
of Kentucky has an extension publication, AGR-207: Broadleaf Weeds of Kentucky, that contains common
pasture weeds, when to treat each and which herbicide you can use for effective control. This publication
is available online at http://www2.ca.uky.edu/agcomm/pubs/AGR/AGR207/AGR207.pdf. I'm including
those in this newsletter as well. 

The stage of maturity when you cut your hay is the
most important factor affecting quality. You must
harvest at the right time, when the plant is switching
from a vegetative to a reproductive (flowering) stage.
Many times, this means cutting the hay earlier than
normal. Of course, the challenge of cutting hay in the
spring in Kentucky is our wet weather. However, we
often get a string of days with good sun and dry
weather in late April and early May. Being ready to cut
early when the weather allows is extremely helpful.

Continue reading on the next page



Using legumes, especially the tall ones like red clover and alfalfa, provide high yields and will add
nitrogen to the soil over time. They are higher in protein and energy than grasses and continue to
yield well in the summer when many of our cool-season grasses are suffering from the heat.
Research shows that red clover, in particular, is good at minimizing the adverse effects animals get
from consuming too much toxic endophyte-infected tall fescue.

Tedding and raking hay are integral parts of harvesting. But if you ted or rake the hay when it is too
dry, it can lead to leaf shatter. This hurts hay quality, because the high-quality nutrients are
concentrated in the leaf.

Making good hay means baling at the right moisture content and protecting hay from the weather.
Proper moisture at baling will prevent heating and molding of stored hay. Covered storage
structures are best for hay storage. If you don’t have covered storage space, breaking the contact
between the bale and the ground is important, since most moisture enters the hay from soil
contact. You can prevent moisture absorption by using materials, such as old tires and/or crushed
rock, to elevate the hay off the ground.

You can also wrap your hay in plastic, which will provide some protection from the rain. Hay
should be as dry as possible before covering in plastic and should be fed out in the year it was
made.

After you have done a good job harvesting hay, remember to feed it efficiently to minimize losses.
There are many methods of feeding hay, but the best ensure that there is minimal waste. Livestock
tend to eat high quality hay quickly, which also lowers waste.

More information on producing quality forages is available by contacting the Nicholas County
office of the UK Cooperative Extension Service.
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Nicholas County
368 East Main 
P.O. Box 3
Carlisle, Kentucky 40311
Return Service Requested

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year! 


